Torch Lake Township
Antrim County, Michigan

Planning Commission Meeting Minutes (Draft)
Meeting of April 13, 2010
Held at Community Services Building, 2355 US31 North
Commissioners Present: Scott, Thompson, Walworth, Goossen, Tomlinson, Spencer, King
Others: Grobbel, Audience 5
Meeting called to order at 7:30 PM by Chairman Scott
Agenda: Modified to add County review of ZBA Ordinance as Item 9A
-Note by Scott that Bill Briggs is out of town and there is no recording secretary at this time so Thompson, as secretary of Planning Commission will be taking minutes for the meeting.  Motion made by Tomlinson and seconded by Spencer to delete Item 10 “Discussion of Zoning Ordinance Audit – proposed Wind Energy ordinance”.  Passes unanimously

Item#3: Correspondence MSU Extension has a seminar next Monday in Gaylord – “Form Based Codes in Seven Steps,” the brochure will be in the office if anyone is interested, Scott says there is money in the budget for education.
Survey from Northwest Michigan Council of Government – Scott wants everyone to fill out the survey, he will e-mail website info to Thompson and King.
Item#4:  February 9, 2010 Minutes (as drafted by the now departed recording secretary)
-Spencer noted that Planning Commission minutes are extremely important, since last July there have been 3 recording secretaries, there is concern that minutes are difficult to decipher and we need a stable situation.  When Bill Briggs is doing our minutes, he is in a tough position, he’s writing minutes and it’s tough to participate as our Zoning Administrator.
-Tomlinson feels that there needs to be a strong emphasis on the minutes.
-Scott notes that a lot of research goes into reviewing minutes (especially with regards to past decisions, land use decisions, etc.), we should not have to re-draft minutes at a meeting, minor changes are ok.
-Scott will send a formal request to Kathy from the P.C. and will carbon copy the Township Board to find a stable situation with the recording secretary.  He noted that he did get a suggestion from Thompson (Erin who has been a past recording secretary for TLT), and Grobbel recommended maybe approaching neighboring townships to see if they may have someone in mind or maybe share duties.
-Tomlinson motions to have Chairman Scott and Vice-Chairman Walworth to re-draft the February 9, 2010 minutes.  Seconded by Spencer, passed unanimously.  It was noted that there is a recording of the meeting.  Audience member, Gerry Sell offered to share her notes from the meeting as well.  Scott noted that he may call on additional members if he feels necessary.

Item#5: Approval of Minutes, March 9, 2010 Minutes of March 9,2010 as revised by Spencer and Walworth.  Minutes were approved as amended with the elimination of the term “Practical difficulties.”  Motion by Goossen to approve as amended, seconded by Walworth.  Passes unanimously.

Items #6: Concerns of the Public:
-Maryanne Jorgenson noted that she remembered Mr. Tomlinson noted that the Village Zoning needs re-vamping.
-According to Scott, that is part of the Zoning Audit discussion, but not listed per se on this agenda.
-Jorgenson would like to see Village Zoning as a priority, she feels that it is difficult for prospective buyers to have to go through the process
-Scott reminded her that it would still have to go through the zoning process.

Jim Komski – He is planning to submit a proposal for a medical marijuana facility, a place for education, concerts, etc.  He wants to provide a safe environment, a private club that would be open to members only.  He is looking at a building in Eastport, will be submitting paperwork for the next meeting.  He feels this will generate business for this area, this is already  going on in California, Oregon, and other places where the people come here and take their money home.  He says he does this downstate, but in different locations.  He wants somewhere safe, to teach people how to do this at home, in a healthy, legal, safe environment, teaching the multiple methods of ingesting.
-Grobbel looked on the internet and is trying to research other facilities, the Komskis suggested Ypsilanti and Royal Oak, but those cities are making this operation happen in commercial buildings.  There is a limit of 12 plants per patient, and each of the Komskis, as caregivers, can have 5 patients each, totaling 60 plants each.
-King asked if there was a website we could look at, the Komskis suggested we check out the Health Department in Lansing, and the “Normal” organization.
-Spencer asked if they had a building in mind, if they had a business card.  He noted that the township will require this paperwork for a special use permit.
-Grobbel noted that Bill Briggs will have to review the paperwork, this type of activity may require a text amendment.
-Scott noted that someone else came in a couple months ago, a friend of Jim Komski.  He noted that this issue is coming to the forefront, however we will need to research.  Scott noted that he wants Eastport business to grow, and that there is a business group in our township.  However, he feels that we must proceed carefully here, there may be issues with police, people are very concerned, what happens when the people leave? Will smoking be allowed? Komski noted that smoking will be allowed, the ban does not apply to private facilities.
-Grobbel noted that he researched the Traverse City issue and another area considering a moratorium, he did not find any zoning in Michigan to this point.
-Tomlinson noted that with regard to alcohol there is a .08 blood alcohol level, with marijuana, any THC causes impairment.  He feels the original law was intended for this activity to be done at home, not as a public activity.  He feels we need to do research and clarify.
-Spencer noted that Bill Briggs’ article addresses the jurisdictional question of state versus federal jurisdiction.
-Walworth noted that the challenge of the Planning Commission is not attempting to regulate the use, only the land use.  A legally organized business should be viewed as such, we should not be worried about traffic violations of anyone leaving.
-Komski noted that in California it will be on the ballot in November to be able to purchase marijuana in stores.
-Grobbel noted that he would like to review our zoning ordinance, this is going to be a tough legal issue, one which may involve consulting the attorney.  He also noted that there would probably have to be a text amendment regarding this issue, with definitions required of “club” or “private club”.  He feels the first question is where this use should be, commercial? Home occupation?
-Komski noted that he does not have a building in mind yet, he wants to get approval for the concept first.  He wants to help people out, help them feel secure and not get ripped off.
-Scott asked Grobbel to start research.

Item #7: Review of County Planning Commission comments on PUD/PRD Zoning Ordinance: County Planning Commission meeting was attended by both George Parker and Bob Spencer.  Scott read the memorandum to Torch Lake Township from Shannon Meeder, secretary.  Motion was made and supported by their planning commission to approve the language.  This motion passed unanimously.
-Tomlinson feels the next step is for the Planning Commission to recommend the language to the Township Board.

Item #8: Discussion and possible action on PUD/PRD Zoning Ordinance Amendment:
 -Scott would now entertain a motion to approve PRD and PUD amendment.
-Walworth moves to approve Version 17 “An ordinance to amend the Torch Lake Township Zoning Ordinance to amend Chapters XIV and XV concerning the Planned Residential Development Zone and the Planned Unit Development Zone, respectively”, as well as Chapter 18, Site Plan Review and Chapter 23, Definitions, having been sent to the County and having discussed their responses, recommends forwarding this language to the Township Board for their adoption.  Second by Goossen. Passes unanimously.
-Tomlinson wants to make sure Scott contacts George Parker to get this on the agenda for the next board meeting.
-Scott is very pleased with the Planning Commission’s effort to accomplish this task and maybe in the future we will be a little more efficient.

Item #9: Review and Discussion of Planning Commission PUD/PRD letter to Township Board: 
-Scott drafted a letter to George Parker about the amendment and drafted a response to a letter the PC received in December 2007 from Bob Spencer acting as supervisor.  Regarding the letter to George Parker, Thompson thought it was great.  Spencer asked if the letter is written as a recommendation to the board.  He suggested we might add a note “consider it as a recommendation.”
-Scott noted that his responses to the December, 2007 letter did not go into great length, he felt they weren’t really questions, more requests.
-King noted that we did address these items line by line, and Spencer noted that we did in the January 2008 meeting.
-Spencer noted that under item #1, Scott refers to 3 reasons, and only 2 are listed.
-Scott will change this item and e-mail this letter to George Parker, per the agreement of the Planning Commission.

Item #9A: ZBA Ordinance amendment response from the County.  There was a unanimous vote to approve the ZBA Ordinance Amendment.
-Spencer had a question about notes, he wondered if there were any changes to the last language.  His copy has notes on them.  Bill Briggs has the only good copy.  Spencer to check in office, found a clean copy in fill for Public Review.  Scott and Walworth reviewed this, and noted it is the approved copy.
-Motion by Walworth to approve the amendment to Chapter 20 and forward it to the Township Board, recommending that they adopt this amendment.  Second by Spencer.  Passes unanimously.
-Scott will contact George Parker to get this on the agenda for the next board meeting.
-Spencer wondered if we’ve received any comments from neighboring townships, Grobbel noted that we aren’t required to get those for these.

Item #11: Concerns of Public
-Alan Martel noted that over the last 10 years there have been many ZBA interpretations that should be incorporated into the Zoning Ordinance.  Bill Briggs catches these items as they come through, but he has asked many times to have these interpretations incorporated into the Zoning Ordinance as well.
-Scott noted that after the completion of the Land Use Plan, three years ago, other things got in the way, but the request was acknowledged by the Planning Commission, and they have not been ignoring these requests.
-Walworth noted that he as a list from Bill Briggs, dated October 2007, with 6 items.  Grobbell requested a copy.  
-Grobbel noted that this is the usual approach and these interpretations are law.
-Walworth noted that the P.C. can re-interpret these if they choose and then the ZBA decision would only be for that one case which required the initial interpretation.

Item #12: Other Concerns of the Planning Commission:
 -Grobbel noted that every 5 years the Planning Commission is obligated to review the Master Plan. Scott noted that the latest copy was approved in 2007.

Scott adjourns the meeting at 8:55.  Calls meeting back to order immediately.
-Tomlinson noted that the draft ordinance on a moratorium for medical marijuana should be discussed by Scott with Parker.
-Grobbel notes that “private clubs” are note defined.  In the Commercial Zone there is an allowance for clubs.  In the Village Zone “clubs” would require a special use permit.  He recommends we use the special use permit process.
-Scott notes that a moratorium will help people not spend money uselessly.
-Gerry Sell questioned whether we are able to establish a moratorium on a specific use, Grobbel confirmed that we could and we are looking at one for 6 months.  Sell also noted that there is money and a movement coming this way with regards to medical marijuana.
-Grobbel noted that the township will be reasonable and will provide a “good faith” time frame.
-Walworth noted that the Record Eagle article which was being passed around was with regards to regulating and licensing, this should be a land use issue for the Planning Commission.
-Spencer felt we should consider the imposition of a moratorium, but that it should be reviewed by the Township attorney.
-Scott stated that the township should enact a moratorium, but we need to be very careful with this issue, addressing it as a land use issue, not a legal issue.
-Grobbel noted that the Planning Commission does have the authority for a Police Power Ordinance.
-Tomlinson would like to have Chairman Scott ask Supervisor Parker how he would like to handle this land use issue, having been approached tonight at our meeting.
-Grobbel noted that here is a preliminary proposal on the floor and he would like the ask Parker to discuss this with the Township attorney.
-Spencer motioned to ask our chairperson to approach the supervisor about a new potential land use that is not addressed in the zoning ordinance and to consult with our attorney and planned to approve an “ordinance to impose a moratorium on the issuance of permits, license, and approvals for the sale or dispensation of medical marijuana within the township.” Second by Tomlinson.  Passed unanimously.
-Walworth noted that along with the ZBA interpretations, and a folder of other issues, he will consult with Bill Briggs and will pass this information on the rest of the PC and Grobbel. He noted that in October 2008, the ZBA made a decision regarding weddings as a commercial activity.
-Wind Energy and Site Plan review are top issues to be addressed in the future.
-Maryanne Jorgenson encourages business owners to come to our Planning Commission meetings, and none came tonight.
-Tomlinson noted that Maryanne has a potential buyer for the Eastport Township building.  He noted that the only deed restriction on the property is to save a pine tree.
-Scott noted that we should encourage any good business  to come to our area.

Motion to adjourn by Spencer, second by Tomlinson.  Passes unanimously.

Meeting adjourned at 9:15 PM.

Minutes taken by Jessica Thompson, Planning Commission secretary.
